Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

March 11, 2014
Memorial Hall

3:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: John Payne.  Member Robert Manners could not attend due to scheduling conflict.

Budget Presentations:


Finance Committee Members Present: John Rees

3:00 p.m. Board of Assessors – Assistant Assessor William Barry reviewed the following budgets with the Select Board.

141 5110
Assessor’s Salary

Reflects a 2.5% Increase

141 5110
Assistant Assessor Salary
Level Funded



Bill is seeking an increase in his hourly rate (from $18.25 to $21.28)

141 5400
Assessor’s Expense

Reflects a 10.8% Increase



Includes additional money for education and office supplies

Capital Requests:

Patriot Assess Pro System 
$27,895
Bill explained that the Computer Assisted Mass Appraisal System (CAMA) currently used by the Town is antiquated and outdated.  Upgrading to the Patriot System would provide increased support of basic Assessor needs; enable improved analysis of data; set the stage for potential efficiency gains by interfacing with the Town Collector and Accounting Department; provide expanded information resources to Shelburne residents and businesses; and address current resource deficiencies which inhibit the role of the Assessor’s Office in maximizing tax revenues.  Bill stated that 200 cities and towns currently use the Patriot System.  Approximately 70-75 communities still use CAMA.  Before making any decisions, everyone agreed that they would like to see some form of evaluation and/or comparison of all assessing software that is currently available.  Bill will also query the Mass Municipal Association of Assessors for additional feedback.
3:30 p.m. Town Clerk – Beverly Neeley reviewed the following budgets with the Select Board.

161 5100
Town Clerk’s Salary

Reflects a 2.5% Increase

161 5400
Town Clerk’s Expense
Reflects a $400 increase over last year.



She would like the new Town Clerk to be able to attend the Sea Crest



Conference in Cape Cod.  Although not budgeted, she recommends



adding $2,000-$2,500 for training/mentoring the new Clerk.

162 5400
Election Expense

Reflects $6,400 increase over last year



The Town must hold three elections in FY’15.

161 5430
Preservation of Town Records
Level Funded

162 5410
Registrars


Reflects $155 increase over last year



Three elections in fiscal year 2015
Beverly stated that she must remain in Office for seven (7) days following the election.
3:45 p.m. Treasurer – Bob Taylor reviewed the following budgets with the Select Board.

145 5100
Treasurer’s Salary

Reflects a 5% increase (2.5% plus step)

145 5120
Assist Treasurer’s Salary
Reflects an increase of $780



Additional money slated for training or replacement when Bob retires.
145 5400
Treasurer’s Expense

Reflects an increase of $170



Increase reflective of change in postal rates; discussed electronic billing



and electronic payroll receipts for direct deposit employees.

145 5420
Payroll Expense

Reflects an increase of $257



Payroll costs fluctuate; determined bi-weekly based on the number of



employees paid.

145 5410
Tax Title


Level funded

911 5400
County Retirement

Reflects an increase of 8.3%

913 5400
Unemployment Insurance
Reflects a decrease of 6.7%

914 5400
Health Insurance

Reflects an increase of 3.9% ($5,601)

914 5410
Life Insurance


Reduced by $95.00

916 5400
Medicare


Reflects an increase of $678


Capital Requests:

Cash Management Software
$5,704
Bob is seeking to purchase a cash management software program that will eliminate redundant data entry and will interface with the accounting software program for ease in data sharing and account reconciliation.

GASB 45



$  750
For the last several years, the town’s auditor has recommended that the town undergo an actuarial study to determine the value of accrued liability and total unfunded liability, annual covered payroll, and ratio of the unfunded actuarial liability to annual covered payroll.  The software necessary to complete the study costs $750.  Bob indicated that the process is valuable in determining the value of post-employment benefits.  Should the town ever seek a bond issue, this data would be required.

OTHER BUDGET CONSIDERATIONS:

· Compensation for School Committee Employees
· Installation of a 600 amp Manual transfer switch at Memorial Hall for a portable generator $6,700

OTHER BUSINESS:
Highway Department Timesheet Related Concerns:
In recent weeks, a highway employee left work for an appointment.  Rather than charge the time to either sick, vacation, or personal; the employee worked through lunch for three days without the Supervisor’s approval to offset time taken.  When confronted by the Highway Superintendent, the employee became defensive and felt that his actions were justified.  The Highway Superintendent spoke with Joe and because of that discussion, the Treasurer was instructed to reallocate 1.5 hours of time “worked” to vacation. If the employee wishes to appeal the decision, he can come before the full Board.  John agreed that in the absence of a policy, employees who work through lunch without their Supervisor’s authorization are not eligible for compensation.
Fair Labor Standards Act RE: Compensation for Lunch – During a road construction project last summer, a highway employee contends that he did not receive a 30 minute lunch break.  The employee was tasked with traffic control and never relieved of the position.  The Highway Superintendent contends that the employee ate his lunch therefore should not receive compensation.  According to Town Counsel, if the Supervisor did not relieve the employee, allowing him/her a 30 minute break; he/she is entitled to compensation.  The remainder of the crew however, was relieved of their duties when the paving crew took a break therefore; they are not entitled to pay.  John presented a motion to pay the Highway employee who was not relieved of his duties ½ hour pay.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
Shelburne Free Public Library RE: Recommendation to Hire Elizabeth Antaya – After reviewing the recommendation of the Shelburne Free Public Library Trustees, John presented a motion to hire Elizabeth Antaya as the Library Director for the Shelburne Free Public Library at an hourly rate of $19.66.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Senior Center Lease Renewal – Joe and Cathy Buntin met with a Mason’s representative last week to review the lease agreement.  Joe recommends that the Board renew the lease for a one year term.  The cost of the rent remains the same.  John presented a motion to execute the Senior Center lease agreement for a one year term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Joe indicated that Cathy will tour the Buckland-Shelburne School in April in the event the MTRSD is able to share space in the future.
Review and Approval of New Timesheets for Highway Personnel – Joe would like an opportunity to discuss with the Highway Superintendent before approving the format.
GSFABA Parade Permit RE: RiverFest – John presented a motion to approve the GSFABA’s Parade Permit request for June 8, 2014.  The parade will begin at the Trolley museum at 12:30 pm and will continue across the Iron Bridge to the Arms Library.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

MTRHS Reunion Parade Permit Request – John presented a motion to approve the parade permit request for Saturday, August 30, 2014.  The parade will start at the Buckland-Shelburne School at 11:00 am and end at Veteran’s Field in Buckland.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

5:00 pm William Barry, Assistant Assessor RE: TransCanada Abatement Request – Trans Canada Hydro Northeast, Inc. has applied for two abatements this year. Trans Canada alleges that the Town is double billing them for Dam #2.  They receive a bill for their real estate and a bill for personal property (current valuation $1,316,943). Department of Revenue’s legal department agrees that the town has the right to tax the property separately. It is apparent that Trans Canada intends to go to the Appellate Tax Board with the hopes of reducing their tax payments to Shelburne.  A full appraisal of the Dam was completed in 1995.  Bill has contacted two appraisers whose specialty is Hydro Electric appraisals; costs are unknown at this time.  If the Town were to lose this case, the town would have to reimburse Trans Canada with interest for each year of overpayment.  Bill will continue to keep the Board informed.
Adjournment:  John presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 5:30 pm.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
